2019

GENDER GAPS IN THE EVALUATION OF RESEARCH: EVIDENCE FROM SUBMISSIONS TO ECONOMICS CONFERENCES

Laura Hospido and Carlos Sanz

Documentos de Trabajo N.º 1918

BANCODEESPAÑA

Eurosistema

GENDER GAPS IN THE EVALUATION OF RESEARCH: EVIDENCE FROM SUBMISSIONS TO ECONOMICS CONFERENCES

GENDER GAPS IN THE EVALUATION OF RESEARCH: EVIDENCE FROM SUBMISSIONS TO ECONOMICS CONFERENCES ${}^{(\prime)}$

Laura Hospido

BANCO DE ESPAÑA AND IZA

Carlos Sanz

BANCO DE ESPAÑA

(*) Laura Hospido: laura.hospido@bde.es. Carlos Sanz: carlossanz@bde.es. We thank Jaime Alonso-Carrera, Emmanuelle Auriol, Antonio Cabrales, Vera Z. Eichenauer, Irene Ferrari, Manu García, Nezih Guner, Eliana La Ferrara, Juan Francisco Jimeno, Gemma Prunner-Thomas, and John Rust for their help in obtaining the data; Chiara Giannetto, Camila Mishell Pineda, and Rubén Suárez for outstanding research assistance; and Manuel Arellano, Paula Bustos, Thomas Fujiwara, Andrea Ichino, Nagore Iriberri, Mónica Martínez-Bravo, Luigi Minale, and seminar participants at the AEET Labour Economics Meeting, Bank of Spain, Universitat de Barcelona/IEB, the 2018 Meeting of the Spanish Economic Association, and COSME Gender Economics workshop for useful comments. The opinions and analyses are the responsibility of the authors and, therefore, do not necessarily coincide with those of the Banco de España or the Eurosystem.

Documentos de Trabajo. N.º 1918 2019

The Working Paper Series seeks to disseminate original research in economics and finance. All papers have been anonymously refereed. By publishing these papers, the Banco de España aims to contribute to economic analysis and, in particular, to knowledge of the Spanish economy and its international environment.

The opinions and analyses in the Working Paper Series are the responsibility of the authors and, therefore, do not necessarily coincide with those of the Banco de España or the Eurosystem.

The Banco de España disseminates its main reports and most of its publications via the Internet at the following website: http://www.bde.es.

Reproduction for educational and non-commercial purposes is permitted provided that the source is acknowledged.

© BANCO DE ESPAÑA, Madrid, 2019

ISSN: 1579-8666 (on line)

Abstract

We study gender differences in the evaluation of submissions to economics conferences. Using data from the Annual Congress of the European Economic Association (2015-2017), the Annual Meeting of the Spanish Economic Association (2012-2017), and the Spring Meeting of Young Economists (2017), we find that all-female-authored papers are 3.2 p.p. (6.8%) less likely to be accepted than all-male-authored papers. This gap is present after controlling for (i) number of authors, (ii) referee fixed effects, (iii) field, (iv) cites of the paper at submission year, (v) previous publication record of the authors, and (vi) the quality of the affiliations of the authors. We also find that the gap is entirely driven by male referees — female referees evaluate male and female-authored papers similarly, but male referees are more favorable towards papers written by men.

Keywords: gender, economics profession, academic labor market.

JEL classification: A1, J16.

Resumen

Este artículo estudia las diferencias de género en la evaluación de artículos enviados a conferencias de economía. Utilizando datos del *Congreso Anual de la Asociación Europea de Economía* (2015-2017), el *Simposio Anual de la Asociación Española de Economía* (2012-2017) y la *Reunión Anual de la Asociación de Jóvenes Economistas* (2017), encontramos que la probabilidad de que sean aceptados los artículos escritos exclusivamente por mujeres es 3,2 puntos porcentuales (6,8%) menor que la de que sean aceptados los escritos únicamente por hombres. Esta brecha está presente después de controlar por: i) número de autores; ii) efectos fijos de evaluador; iii) área de investigación; iv) número de citas del documento en el año de la solicitud; v) número de publicaciones previas de los autores, y vi) calidad de las afiliaciones de los autores. También encontramos que la brecha se debe en su totalidad a las evaluaciones realizadas por hombres: las evaluadoras mujeres dan una puntuación similar a los artículos escritos por hombres.

Palabras clave: género, profesión económica, mercado de trabajo académico.

Códigos JEL: A1, J16.

1 Introduction

Improving gender equality in academia and research is at the center of public policy debate, and is therefore attracting much attention in the academic literature. Economics in particular remains a maledominated field. Although the share of women in economics has grown, it is still lower than in STEM fields.¹ For instance, in the US, women account for 33% of new PhDs, 29% of assistant professors at Ph.D. granting departments, and only 14% of full professors (Committee on the Status of Women in the Economics Profession (2017)). Potential explanations for the low representation of women include differences in the preference for competitive environments (Niederle and Vesterlund (2007), Buser, Niederle, and Oosterbeek (2014)) or in bargaining abilities in the labor market (Blackaby, Booth, and Frank (2005)), the presence of children and differences in child-rearing responsibilities (Bertrand (2013); Bertrand, Black, Jensen, and Lleras-Muney (2018)), and gender-based discrimination (Goldin and Rouse (2000)).

In this paper, we study gender differences in the evaluation of submissions to economics conferences. Conferences are an essential part of academic life. They are useful to receive feedback, improve presentation and communication skills, get to know fellow economists in the field, hear about the latest research, gain visibility, and develop networking and future collaborations. Hence, the presence of gender gaps in the evaluation process may have substantial impact on the professional careers of economists. Furthermore, understanding whether or not there are gender differences in this context can be informative about the state of gender equality in the academic environment.²

Conferences submissions are evaluated through blind peer-review, which is an established component of professional practice. The fundamental principle is straightforward: experts in a given domain appraise the professional performance, creativity, or quality of scientific work produced by others in their field or area of competence (Lee, Sugimoto, Zhang, and Cronin (2013)). Peer review in economics covers a wide spectrum of activities, including the evaluation of research grant applications, review of articles submitted to journals, rating of papers and posters submitted to conferences, and promotion and tenure decisions. Threats to the impartiality of the review may be larger in the context of conferences, where referees have to evaluate a large number of papers in a short period of time.³ While there is a growing amount of work on gender gaps at the evaluation of grants proposals, papers submitted to journals, and promotions, less is known regarding conferences.⁴

¹Lundberg and Stearns (2019), using data on the share of female faculty in top-50 departments for several science and social science disciplines from 2002 to 2012, document that economics remains within the lowest group, along with physics, math, and engineering, and far below the biological and other social sciences. Indeed, Ceci, Ginther, Kahn, and Williams (2014) find economics to be an "outlier" among academic fields because of "a persistent sex gap in promotion that cannot readily be explained by productivity differences".

 $^{^{2}}$ A recent survey (American Economic Association, 2019) describes a competitive climate in the economics profession that is hostile to women and, in particular, related to experiences of discrimination in invitations to participate in research conferences, associations, and networks.

³For example, in the conferences that we study, referees rate an average of 8 papers in less than two or five weeks, depending on the conference.

⁴To the best of our knowledge, gender gaps in the context of conferences have only been studied by a concurrent working paper by Chari and Goldsmith-Pinkham (2018), who study NBER Summer Institutes. However, although they provide some evidence on the evaluation of submissions, their focus is more on how women's representation has evolved over fields and time.

We have obtained unique data from the submissions to three general-interest academic conferences: the *Annual Congress of the European Economic Association* (EEA), the *Annual Meeting of the Spanish Economic Association* (SAEe), and the *Spring Meeting of Young Economists* (SMYE).⁵ These conferences are some of the largest in the world. For example, in 2017 they hosted approximately 1,000, 350, and 150 presentations, respectively. Our dataset covers all submissions from 2015–2017 for the EEA, 2012–2017 for the SAEe, and 2017 for the SMYE, adding up to 9,342 submissions, and contains information on the gender of the authors and the referees that evaluate each paper, and on the acceptance decision. For the case of the SAEe, we also have information on whether the submissions correspond to regular sessions (typical contributed sessions) or to the so-called job-market sessions, a type of submissions intended for job-market candidates to present their job-market papers. In addition, we have complemented the data with a rich set of controls—the rank of the affiliations of the authors, their prior publications, and the field, cites, and eventual publication of the paper.

We begin by showing that a 1-p.p rise in the share of male authors is associated with a .054-p.p. rise in the probability that the paper is accepted, i.e. switching from an all-female-authored to an all-maleauthored paper increases the probability of acceptance by 5.4 p.p. Given the baseline rate of acceptance for papers with all male authors (47.1%), this amounts to an 11.5% effect.

We then study whether this gap can be explained by several factors that correlate with gender and acceptance rates: (i) given that women are more likely to single-author, we include number of authors fixed effects, (ii) to account for the possible non-random assignment of papers to referees, we add referee fixed effects, (iii) to control for fields differences, we include fifteen field fixed effects, (iv) to account for possible gender differences in the quality of papers, we control for the cites of the paper, (v) to account for the prominence of the authors, we control for their previous publication record (number of publications in a set of top journals in the years before the submission), and (vi) to account for the institutions of the authors, we control for the affiliations of the authors. After taking these factors into account, the gender gap is reduced but still sizable (3.2 p.p., or 6.8%) and statistically significant.

Next, we investigate whether the gender gap is driven by some specific conference, by male-dominated fields, by male or female referees, or by prominent authors. We find that the gap (i) is present in the three conferences, and we cannot reject that it is the same across them, (ii) is not larger in fields with a higher share of men, (iii) is entirely driven by male referees—female referees evaluate male and female-authored papers similarly, but male referees are more favorable towards papers written by men, and (iv) is driven by papers written by prominent authors—those who have published in a set of top journals in the last years before the submission, i.e. the gender gap is larger (zero) when we compare papers written by male and female economists who have (have not) published in the last years before submission.

Finally, we discuss the possible mechanisms behind our results. First, we discuss the possibility of gender bias in our quality controls (cites of the paper and prior publications and affiliations of the

⁵We have also contacted the American Economic Association, the Econometric Society, and the Royal Economic Society to obtain data from their general-interest conferences, but no concrete progress has been made.

authors). This can explain our findings if these variables are biased in favor of women, which we think is unlikely in light of other work (Card, DellaVigna, Funk, and Iriberri (2018), Sarsons (2017)). Second, it could be that male referees have stereotypes against female economists. However, this mechanism cannot easily explain why there is no gender gap for papers written by non-prominent authors. Third, it could be that papers' unobserved characteristics differ by gender, and conferences' referees value the characteristics of male-authored papers more. While we cannot rule out this explanation, it is also hard to reconcile with our heterogeneity results-it is not clear why those unobserved characteristics would only be valued by male referees, or would only matter for papers written by prominent authors. Finally, we study whether the results may be driven by connections. In particular, connections can create the gender gap if (i) as suggested by previous literature (e.g., Sandström and Hällsten (2007) or Zinovyeva and Bagues (2015)), connections play a role in evaluations, i.e. referees are more likely to evaluate positively a paper written by someone they have a personal bond with, and (ii) male economists are better connected than female economists, as found, for example, by Ductor, Goyal, and Prummer (2018) and Hilmer and Hilmer (2007). Consistent with this mechanism, we find that there is no gender gap in the SAEe's job-market submissions, a context in which connections between authors are referees are arguably low, as job-market candidates are entering the academic environment and have not had much time to develop networks.

Our paper contributes to two strands of the literature. First, by providing a systematic analysis of the evaluation of submissions to conferences, we contribute to the growing literature on gender differences in the evaluation of research. Our paper is most closely related to a concurrent working paper by Chari and Goldsmith-Pinkham (2018). They use data from the 2016 and 2017 editions of the NBER Summer Institute and find no difference in acceptance rates by gender. In comparison to Chari and Goldsmith-Pinkham (2018), we have information on the gender of the referees that evaluate each paper, and quality controls.⁶ Other literature on the existence of gender gaps in the evaluation of research has found mixed results. Blank (1991), conducting a randomized experiment at the American Economic Review, finds no differences in the acceptance rates of female-authored papers in single-blind and double-blind submissions. Similarly, Abrevaya and Hamermesh (2012) find no evidence of gender differences at the evaluations at an anonymous journal. By contrast, Broder (1993), Wennerds and Wold (1997), and Van der Lee and Ellemers (2015) find that grant proposals submitted by women are rated lower than those submitted by men. Finally, two concurrent working papers find gender gaps in the evaluation of submissions to journals: Card, DellaVigna, Funk, and Iriberri (2018), using data from four leading economics journals, find that female-authored papers receive more citations than observably similar male-authored papers, suggesting that referees set a higher bar for female-authored papers, and Hengel (2018) finds that female-authored papers are better written than equivalent papers by men, and explains this gap with tougher editorial standards for women and/or biased referee assignment.

⁶Note that, given that Chari and Goldsmith-Pinkham (2018) do not control for quality, it is not straightforward to compare our estimates of the gender gap with theirs.

Second, by providing evidence on the interaction between the authors' and the referees' gender, our paper also contributes to the literature on "in-group" biases, i.e. the preferential treatment of individuals of one's group. In-group biases have been found, for example, among Jewish and Arab judges in Israel (Shayo and Zussman (2011)) and among NBA referees, who tend to favor players of their own race (Price and Wolfers (2010)). Regarding in-group *gender* biases, Boring (2017) and Mengel, Sauermann, and Zölitz (2018) find that both male and female students evaluate male instructors higher, suggesting the presence of *absolute* biases against women. Similarly, Krawczyk and Smyk (2016), with a lab experiment, provide evidence that both women and men evaluate papers by women worse. De Paola and Scoppa (2015) find that female candidates are less likely to be promoted when the committee is composed exclusively of males, while the gender gap disappears with mixed-sex committees, suggesting the presence of male in-group bias. Bagues, Sylos-Labini, and Zinovyeva (2017), by contrast, find that a larger number of women in evaluation committees does not increase the number of female candidates who qualify.⁷ Our findings indicate the presence of male but not female "in-group" bias, as male (female) referees are more (equally) favorable to papers written by male (female) authors.

The paper proceeds as follows. Section 2 provides some background on the conferences used in the analysis. Section 3 lays out the data. Section 4 presents the main results, robustness checks, and additional results by conference, masculinity of the field, gender of the referees, and prominence of the authors. Section 5 discusses the possible mechanisms behind our findings. Section 6 concludes.

2 Background

We have obtained submissions data from three conferences: the European Economic Association Annual Congress (EEA), the Annual Meeting of the Spanish Economic Association (SAEe), and the Spring Meeting of Young Economists (SMYE).

The European Economic Association is an international scientific body, with membership open to all persons involved or interested in economics. The Annual Congress, which takes place at the end of August or early September, is a main event among the Association's activities. The first Annual Congress was held in Vienna in 1986. Since then, the Annual Congress has been held in many major cities in Europe. Annual congresses feature traditionally two plenary lectures in addition to the Presidential Address and consist of a number of invited paper sessions and panel debates as well as contributed papers sessions. In recent years, annual congresses have been held jointly with the Econometric Society. We have data for the 2015, 2016, and 2017 editions of the conference, which took place in Mannheim, Geneva, and Lisbon, respectively.

The main goal of the Spanish Economic Association is the promotion and dissemination of scientific knowledge in economics through the organization of conferences, publications, and any other activity

⁷Perhaps an exception in this literature is Bagues and Esteve-Volart (2010), who find that female applicants to the Spanish judiciary have lower chances of being hired when they are randomly assigned to an evaluation committee including women.

that may further that aim. The annual conference brings together experts in all areas of economics every year in December since 1976. From 1976 to 2001 the conference, originally called Simposio de Análisis Económico, was organized by the Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona. Since 2001, the Simposio became the annual conference of the Spanish Association of Economics and is organized every year by a different institution. We have data for years 2012–2017, when it was organized by the Universidad de Vigo (2012), CEMFI and Universidad Internacional Menéndez Pelayo (2013), Universitat de les Illes Balears (2014), Universitat de Girona (2015), Universidad del País Vasco (2016), and Barcelona Graduate School of Economics (2017). It hosts two types of sessions: regular and job market, for which PhD candidates can send their job-market papers.⁸

The aim of the European Association of Young Economists is to facilitate the interaction between young researchers in economics working on topics within the field. Its main activity is the organization of the yearly meeting: the Spring Meeting of Young Economists (SMYE). The SMYE started in 1996 as a small-scale event for German Ph.D. Students in Essen. With driving forces Uwe Dulleck and Achim Wambach, it expanded rapidly from an initial 30 participants to over 100 participants during the third edition in Berlin. By now, the Spring Meeting of Young Economists has become an international event, which has been organized in 11 different countries, and receives over 700 applications per year. Only non-tenured researchers under the age of 35 can submit papers. Co-authors of submitted papers, however, can be of any status or age. For the SMYE, we have data from the 2017 edition, when it was organized in Mallorca.

The three conferences follow a similar evaluation procedure. A program chair or board is responsible for the selection of papers. The board assigns papers to referees, which are given a few weeks to evaluate the papers.⁹ In our sample, an average of 7.7 papers per referee and 1.5 referees per paper are assigned. This assignment is mostly done on the basis of field. Referees then grade papers. Although the program chair makes the final selection, referees are influential.¹⁰

3 Data

In this section, we describe the variables used in the analysis. For more details on the procedure employed to build the dataset, please see the Dataset Construction Appendix.

Outcomes. Our main outcome is a dummy variable that takes the value of 1 if paper p (evaluated by referee r, submitted in year y to conference c) was accepted into the conference. Table 1 shows the summary statistics, where the unit of observation is a pair paper-referee, as will be used in the empirical analysis. We can see that the mean acceptance rate was 52%.

⁸The evaluation process and acceptance rates are similar for the two types of submissions.

⁹For the SMYE, referees are given approximately five weeks to submit their grades. For the SAEe and the EEA, they are given around two weeks.

¹⁰In particular, the rules of the SMYE stipulate that the final selection is based on the average score, i.e. no discretionary decisions made by the EAYE Board. There is no such rule in the SAEe or in the EEA, but it is standard practice to follow referees' recommendations.

For the SMYE, and for the EEA in 2016 and 2017, we also have data on the grades given by any given referee to any given paper. The mean grade, on a scale of 0-10, is 5.73.

Finally, at the SMYE each referee can nominate each paper that he or she reviews to be considered for the best paper award. Hence, as an alternative outcome variable for this conference, we consider the share of referees that nominate the paper for the award.¹¹ The mean of this variable is .07, i.e., on average, 7% of the referees that evaluate a paper recommend it for the award.

Treatments. We capture the authors' gender in two alternative ways: (i) with the share of male authors of the paper, and (ii) to account for possible non-linearities, with three dummies indicating whether the paper has a majority of male authors, half-male and half-female authors, or a majority of female authors.¹² These categories represent 65%, 12%, and 24% of the observations, respectively.

Referees. We will consider the gender of referees in some of our empirical analyses. In Table 1, we can see that, in our sample, 76% of evaluations were done by a male referee.

Fields. We have divided the papers into fifteen fields.¹³ Consistent with previous work that has documented that women are more represented in some fields than in others (e.g. Dolado, Felgueroso, and Almunia (2012)), we also find that this is the case in our sample. This can be seen in Table A1, which shows the summary statistics by the gender of the authors. For example, the share of observations on macroeconomics is .22 (.18) among papers written by a majority of male (female) authors, while this share is .11 (.21) on applied microeconomics.

Cites of the paper. To account for the quality of the submitted paper, we have collected Google Scholar cites. Our variable Cites is defined as the asinh of the number of cites of the paper at the submission year.¹⁴ Measuring the cites at the submission year ensures that this variable cannot be a "bad control", i.e. an outcome of having been accepted into the conference. However, one may think that, given that it takes some time for citations to be realized, an ex-post measure (i.e. some years after the conference) may capture the quality of the paper better. To take this possibility into account, in addition to the cites at submission year, we have collected an ex-post measure—the cites that the paper had in March 2019. We find that both measures of cites are highly correlated with the acceptance decision but, in fact, the ex-ante measure is a better predictor. Hence, we take the ex-ante cites as our preferred variable.¹⁵ Finally, as an additional (ex-post) quality measure, we have collected data on whether the paper had been published by March 2019 in any of the 35 high-impact journals considered by Card, DellaVigna, Funk, and Iriberri (2018).¹⁶

¹¹We only observe the number of referees that nominate each paper, not whether each individual referee nominates the paper. Hence, our measure is the number of nominations obtained divided by the number of referees that evaluated the paper.

¹²Card, DellaVigna, Funk, and Iriberri (2018) capture the gender of the authors by focusing on the gender of the author with the most publications (the so-called senior author). We cannot follow the same approach as we only have 2.1% of the observations with a senior female author.

¹³These fields are the ones used by the EEA to categorize submissions. They are applied microeconomics, behavioral, development, econometrics, history, theory, environmental, finance, industrial organization, international, labor, law and economics, macroeconomics, political economy, and public economics.

¹⁴The asinh transformation is similar to the log but can accommodate zero citations. It is defined as follows: asinh(x) = $ln(x + (1 + x^2)^{1/2}).$

¹⁵In the appendix, we show the robustness of the results to taking the ex-post variable.

¹⁶The list of journals can be consulted on Table A2.

Prominence of the authors. While the cites of the paper are predictive of the acceptance decision, they may be a noisy proxy of the quality of the paper. As an additional, indirect measure of quality, we consider the publication record of the authors in the years before the conference. Our main variable, Prominence, is the number of publications in the set of 35 high-impact journals in the five years prior to the submission year. For multiple-authored papers, we consider the number of publications of the most prolific co-author. For robustness, we also consider the number of publications *in top-5 journals* in the five years before submission, and the number of publications in the aforementioned 35 journals in the *10* years before the submission.

Institutions of the authors. We consider the quality of the affiliation of the authors at the submission year, measured through the IDEAS/Repec ranking of institutions. For multiple-authored papers, we consider the affiliation of the author in the highest-ranked institution. Our variables are four mutually-exclusive dummies indicating whether the affiliation is among the top-200 institutions (approximately, 2.5% of institutions), between the top 200 and the top 5%, between the top 5% and the top 10%, or below the top 10%.

4 Empirical Analysis

4.1 Main Results

Our research question is whether the gender of the author affects the probability that a paper is accepted into conferences. We begin by considering the following linear probability model:

Accepted_{prcy} =
$$\beta$$
Sh. Male Authors_{prcy} + α_{cy} + ϵ_{prcy} , (1)

where Accepted is a dummy variable that takes the value of 1 if paper p, evaluated by referee r, submitted in year y to conference c, was accepted into the conference, Sh. Male Authors is the proportion of male authors in the paper, α_{cy} are conference-year fixed effects, β is the parameter of interest, and ϵ_{prcy} is an error term. The unit of observation is a pair paper-referee.

The results of fitting this model are in column (1) of Table 2. We see that a 1-p.p rise in the share of male authors in the paper is associated with a .054-p.p. rise in the probability that the paper is accepted, i.e. switching from an all-female-authored to an all-male-authored paper increases the probability of acceptance by 5.4 p.p. Given the baseline rate of acceptance for papers with all male authors (47.1%), this amounts to an 11.5% effect. This effect is significant at the 1% level. Given the baseline acceptance rate for papers with all male authors (47.1%), this amounts to an 11.5% effect.

We next estimate whether this gap can be explained by several factors that may correlate with both the gender of the authors and the acceptance decision.

Number of authors. It has been documented that women single-author more than men (see, e.g., Boschini and Sjögren (2007)). We find that this is also the case in our sample: the mean share of male

authors in single-authored papers is .66, while it is above .71 in multiple-authored papers.¹⁷ If referees are harsher evaluating single-authored papers, this may make female-authored papers less likely to be accepted. To account for this possibility, we add number-of-authors fixed effects (α_n) to equation (1). The results, reported in column (2) of Table 2, reveal that controlling for the number of authors reduces but does not eliminate the gender gap, which is now 4.6 p.p.

Non-random assignment of papers to referees. The assignment of papers to referees may be nonrandom: it might be that female-authored papers are assigned to harsher referees, thus potentially driving the gender gap. To account for this possibility, we add referee fixed effects (α_r). The results, shown in column (3) of Table 2, do not change much: the gender gap in acceptance rates is now 4.9 p.p.

Field. As discussed in the previous section, women are relatively more represented in some fields than others. If it is relatively harder to be accepted in more feminized fields (for example, because there are relatively fewer slots at conferences), then this might explain the gender gap. To take this issue into account, we add field fixed effects (α_f). Note, however, that the referee fixed effects most likely already account for this, as papers are assigned to referees, to a large extent, by topic. In fact, the results (column (4) of Table 2) reveal that the gender gap barely changes after adding the field fixed effects.

Cites of the paper. If women submit papers of lower quality than men, this might explain why the probability of acceptance of female-authored papers is lower. To control for quality, we add the cites of the paper as a control variable. The results, shown in column (5) of Table 2, indicate that this variable is highly correlated with the acceptance decision. The gender gap after including this control is reduced to 4.4 p.p., but is still significant.

Prominence of the authors. As an additional, indirect measure, of quality, we add as a control the number of publications of the most prolific coauthor in a set of 35 leading journals in the five years before the submission. In column (6) of Table 2, we can see that one more prior publication of the author(s) increases the probability of acceptance by 4.3 p.p. The gender gap drops considerably after including this control: it is now 3.2 p.p. (significant at the 5% level).

Institutions of the authors. Finally, if women are more likely to be in lower-ranked institutions, and referees are harsher against authors in those institutions, this could explain the gender gap. To account for this possibility, we add the institution-quality dummies as controls, where lower-ranked institutions are the omitted category. We find that papers written by authors from a top 2.5% (2.5-5%, 5-10%) institution are 27.8 p.p. (16.8 p.p., 9.8 p.p.) more likely to be accepted than those written by authors from a below-10% institution. These are sizable effects, that could have two explanations. First, it may be that referees use the affiliation of the authors as an element of judgment, i.e. it is an element that they take into consideration to submit their recommendations. Second, if the two previous quality controls (cites and prominence) do not completely account for the quality of the paper, affiliations may capture

¹⁷More specifically, the mean share of male authors is .66 for papers with one author, .71 for papers with two and three authors, .74 for papers with four authors, .72 for papers with five authors, and .81 for papers with six authors.

some of it. After including these controls, the gender gap remains similar, at 3.2 p.p. (significant at the 5% level). This represents a 6.8% effect. To put this magnitude into perspective, note that the gender effect is comparable to the effect of an additional prior publication of the authors.

Hence, the results indicate that there is a gender gap that remains after controlling for the number of authors, assignment to referees, field, quality of the paper, prominence of the authors, and institutions of the authors. In the next subsection we lay out some additional results and robustness checks.

4.2 Additional Results

Non-linearities. To account for possible non-linearities in the effect of the share of male authors, we replace the share of male authors with dummies for having a majority of male authors and half-male and half-female authors, where papers with a majority of female authors are the omitted category. The results are shown in Table A3. In the last column, which includes all the fixed effects and controls, we can see that papers with a majority of male authors are 3.1 p.p. more likely to be accepted than those with a majority of female authors, and this effect is significant at the 5% level. Papers co-authored by a team of half men and half women are equally likely to be accepted than papers with a majority of female co-authors.

Grades and nomination outcomes. Our main outcome variable is the acceptance decision, which is potentially influenced by the referees and by the program committee. Although the fact that the gender gap remains similar when referee fixed effects are included suggests that referees drive the gap, here we provide additional evidence that reinforces this conclusion. For the SMYE and for the EEA in 2016 and 2017, we have data on the grade given by each referee to each paper. In Table A4, we consider the same specifications that we used for the acceptance decision, but with Grade as the outcome variable. The results indicate that, after including all the controls (column 7), all-male-authored papers receive, on a 0-10 scale, .14 more points than all-female-authored papers (effect significant at the 10% level). For the SMYE, we also have data on whether the paper was nominated by referees for the best paper award. The results (Table A5) indicate that all-male-authored papers are 2.8 p.p. more likely to be nominated than all-female-authored papers (significant at the 5% level).

Robustness checks. We study how the estimates change if we: (i) control for the ex-post (as opposed to ex-ante) number of cites, (ii) control for the publication of the paper, (iii) consider the number of publications in top-5 (instead of top-35) journals, (iv) consider the number of publications in the last ten (instead of five) years, (v) use a probit instead of a linear probability model. The results are shown in Table A6. The gender gap remains similar in these five specifications.

4.3 Heterogeneity Analysis

Here we investigate whether the gender gap is heterogeneous in four dimensions: conference, field, referees' gender, and authors' prominence. These results will help guide the discussion on the mechanisms in the next section.¹⁸

The gender gap by conference. To investigate whether the effect is driven by any particular conference, we consider the following equation:

Accepted_{prcy} =
$$\beta_1$$
Sh. Male Authors_{prcy} + β_2 Sh. Male Authors x SAEe_{prcy}
+ β_3 Sh. Male Authors x SMYE_{prcy} + α_{cy} + α_n + α_r + α_f + X_{prcy} + ϵ_{prcy} , (2)

where X_{prcy} contains the cites, prominence, and institutions controls, β_1 captures the gender gap at the omitted category (the EEA), and β_2 (β_3) captures the differential gender gap at the SAEe (SMYE) relative to the EEA.

The results are in Table 3. As we did for the main results, we add the fixed effects and controls sequentially. The full model corresponding to equation (2) is displayed in column 7. We can see that the effect for the omitted category (the EEA) is 3.2 p.p. (non-significant, due to the reduced number of observations when studying one subsample). The interactions terms are very close to zero and non-significant, suggesting that there is a gender gap of a similar magnitude in the three conferences.

The gender gap by masculinity of the field. Next, we study whether the gender gap is larger in fields with a relatively larger presence of men.¹⁹ For this, we generate the variable Masculine Field, which takes the value of one (zero) if the share of male authors in the field of the paper is above (below) the median.²⁰ We then estimate:

Accepted_{prcy} =
$$\beta_1$$
Sh. Male Authors_{prcy} + β_2 Sh. Male Authors x Masc. Field_{prcy}
+ $\alpha_{cy} + \alpha_n + \alpha_r + \alpha_f + X_{prcy} + \epsilon_{prcy}$, (3)

¹⁹A more disaggregated analysis into specific fields yields estimates that are too imprecise to be meaningful.

¹⁸In addition to the issues laid out next, we have also studied three additional questions. First, we have estimated whether the gender gap changes by year. The results suggest that the gap is quite stable over time—we cannot reject the null that the coefficient is the same over the six years in our sample. Note, however, that we only have observations from the SAEe for the early years, so the effects are quite imprecisely estimated. Second, we have estimated whether the gap differs by the gender of the chair of the admissions committee. The chair was female in the EEA in 2017, in the SAEe in 2012 and 2016, and in the SMYE. We cannot reject the null that the gap is the same with male and female chairs. Third, we have explored if the gender of the *submitter* plays a role. If program chairs or referees are more interested in having men present at the conference, they may be more likely to accept papers who are going to be presented by men, which may in turn generate the gender gap that we observe. We do not observe which author presents the paper, but we do observe the submitter, who, in most cases, ends up presenting. Note that, when all authors are of the same gender (77% of the sample), we cannot disentangle whether it is the gender of the authors or the gender of the submitter that matters. Hence, we focus on papers with mixed-gender authors, and estimate the gender gap controlling for the gender of the submitter. The results indicate that the gap is driven by the gender of the authors, while the coefficient on the gender of the submitter is close to zero. Given the small sample size, however, these results are imprecise.

²⁰Fields with an above-median share of male authors (i.e. Masculine Field=1) are econometrics, theory, finance, macroeconomics, and political economy. Note that less than half of the fields are in this group. This is because some of them (e.g. macro) are relatively large fields.

where β_1 captures the gender gap for papers in relatively less masculine fields, and β_2 captures the differential effect for papers in relatively more masculine fields.

The results are displayed in Table 4. When all controls are included (last column), there is no significant difference between the gender gap in relatively more and less masculine fields. The point estimate of the interaction effect is positive (2.1 p.p.), perhaps suggesting that the gap is somewhat larger in more masculine fields, but the coefficient is not significant.

The gender gap by the gender of the referees. Does the gender of the authors interact with the gender of the referees? In other words, is the gender gap in acceptance rates driven by male or female referees? To address this question, we consider the following equation:

Accepted_{prcy} =
$$\beta_1$$
Sh. Male Authors_{prcy} + β_2 Sh. Male Authors x Male Referee_{prcy}
+ $\alpha_{cy} + \alpha_n + \alpha_r + \alpha_f + X_{prcy} + \epsilon_{prcy}$, (4)

where β_1 captures the gender gap when female referees evaluate papers, and β_2 the differential gap by the gender of the referee.²¹

The results (Table 5) indicate that the gender differences in the probability of acceptance are entirely driven by *male* referees. In the last column, we can see that, when papers are evaluated by female referees, there is no gender gap between male and female-authored papers, but, when papers are evaluated by male referees, there is a 4.5 p.p. gap (effect significant at the 10% level).

The gender gap by the prominence of the authors. Finally, we study whether the gender gap differs by the prominence of authors. For this, we define a variable, Prominence Dummy, that takes the value of one if Prominence>0 and zero otherwise, and consider this estimating equation:

Accepted_{prcy} =
$$\beta_1$$
Sh. Male Authors_{prcy} + β_2 Sh. Male Authors x Prominence Dummy_{prcy}
+ β_3 Prominence Dummy_{prcy} + α_{cy} + α_n + α_r + α_f + X_{prcy} + ϵ_{prcy} , (5)

where β_1 captures the gender gap for papers in which no coauthor has published any paper in the set of 35 top journal in the last five years before submission (75% of the sample), and β_2 captures the differential effect for papers written by (at least) one author with (at least) one publication in that set of journals.

The results (Table 6) indicate that most of the gender gap is driven by prominent authors. In the last column, which includes the full set of covariates, we can see that there might be a small gap for papers written by non-prominent authors: the point estimate is 1.7 p.p., but not significant. For papers written by prominent authors, this gap is 8 p.p. larger.

²¹Note that, for this equation to make sense, we always need to include the referee fixed effects in the regression, so we only consider the specifications with referee fixed effects. An alternative approach, which yields similar results, would be to drop the referee fixed effects and include a dummy for the gender of the referee. Also note that it is not possible to include paper fixed effects to identify the interaction, given that our outcome variable does not vary within paper.

5 Mechanisms

The empirical analysis presented so far indicates that there is a gender gap in acceptance rates, which is present even after taking into account the number of authors, non-random assignment of papers to referees, fields, cites of the paper, prominence of the authors, and affiliations of the authors. This gender gap is similar for the three conferences and for more and less male-dominated fields. On the contrary, the gender gap is entirely driven by male referees, and is larger for papers written by prominent authors. What drives the gender gap? Here we discuss four possible mechanisms.

Our quality measures are gender biased. One possibility is that the number of cites is gender biased. If this is the case, we may find a gender gap in the evaluation of submissions to conferences after controlling for quality, but this would not imply a gender *bias* in conferences' evaluations. Note that, under this explanation, for the evaluations of submissions to conferences to be gender neutral, it should be that the number of cites is biased *in favor of women*, i.e. female-authored papers are more cited than male-authored papers conditional on quality. If cites are biased *against* women, then the gender bias in conferences evaluations would be larger than what we find in this paper, i.e. we would be obtaining a lower bound of the bias.

While determining biases in citations is beyond the scope of this paper, Card, DellaVigna, Funk, and Iriberri (2018) argue, based on a survey to economists, that citations are biased against women. If this is the case, we would be underestimating the gender bias in the evaluation of submissions to conferences.

Finally, note that the same argument applies to our other quality measures, namely, the prior publications of the authors, and the affiliations of the authors. Gender biases in these variables could account for the gender gap, to the extent that they are biased in favor of women, i.e. women publishing better and being affiliated with better institutions than men of the same quality.²²

Referees have stereotypes against female economists. Another possible explanation is that referees discriminate against female-authored papers. If only male referees share these stereotypes, this could explain why the gap driven by male referees.

However, this mechanism cannot easily account for why there is no gender gap for papers written by non-prominent authors: if (male) referees are biased against women, this should also result in a gender gap when evaluating papers written by non-prominent authors. Furthermore, as argued by Bagues, Sylos-Labini, and Zinovyeva (2017), one would expect prejudices against women to be stronger in fields that are less feminized and, therefore, offer fewer chances to interact with female researchers. However, we find no significant differences in the gender gap by the masculinity of the field.

Papers' unobserved characteristics differ by gender. It may be that female-authored papers lack some characteristics that are especially valued by conferences' referees. For example, if, in comparison with male-authored papers, female-authored papers make more substantive relative to methodological

²²However, Sarsons (2017) suggests that women are given *less* credit for papers written with men, affecting negatively their tenure prospects.

contributions, and conferences' referees are especially interested in this type of papers, this could generate a gender gap in acceptance rates.²³

Although we cannot rule out this channel, we do not believe that it is the most natural explanation to our findings, as it cannot easily account for the observed heterogeneities. First, it is not clear why we should expect that these unobserved papers' characteristics are only valued by male and not female referees. Second, and more importantly, it is not clear how this mechanism can explain why the effect appears only for the evaluation of papers written by prominent authors. One possibility would be that the gender difference in the papers' unobserved characteristics is only present for papers written by prominent authors, i.e. that papers written by male and female prominent authors differ, but papers written by male and female non-prominent authors do not. Another possibility would be that (male) referees only value these unobservable characteristics of the papers in papers written by prominent authors.

Male economists are better connected than female economists. Finally, if connections (networks) play a role in the evaluation of papers, and male economists are better connected than female economists, this could generate the gender gap in acceptance rates. By connections, we mean that the referee and the author(s) of the evaluated paper have a personal bond.²⁴ While we cannot directly test this mechanism, we argue that it is a plausible explanation for our empirical findings. In particular, this mechanism can explain our results if (i) the probability of acceptance increases if the referee and the authors are connected, (ii) male referees are more likely to be connected with male than with female authors, while female referees are similarly connected with male and with female authors, and (iii) referees are equally likely to be connected with male and female *non-prominent* authors.

Regarding the first point, there is ample evidence that connections play an important role in evaluation processes, including national qualification exams, evaluations at the university level, and grant peerreview (e.g. Combes, Linnemer, and Visser (2008), De Paola and Scoppa (2015) Durante, Labartino, and Perotti (2011)) Perotti (2002), Sandström and Hällsten (2007), Zinovyeva and Bagues (2015)). It is plausible that this is also the case at conferences evaluations.²⁵

Second, for this theory to explain why there is a gender gap in acceptance rates, and why the gap is driven by male referees, it should be the case male referees are more likely to be connected with male than with female authors, while female referees are similarly connected with male and with female authors. There is evidence that male economists are better connected than female economists. For example, Ductor, Goyal, and Prummer (2018) show that women have fewer collaborators than men. This hypothesis is also consistent with Hilmer and Hilmer (2007), who observe that, in the US, around

²³We say "especially" interested because, given that we control for fields and quality, these unobserved characteristics must be things that are valued by referees beyond field and quality (as proxied by the number of cites, prominence, and institutions).

²⁴Cases in which this is likely to happen, and that are usually the focus of the literature on networks, are that the referee and the authors are or have been co-authors, colleagues, advisors, or mentors.

²⁵Given that the refereeing process for conferences submissions is comparatively fast—that is, less time is spent on deciding on each paper compared with, for example, academic promotions—we think that considerations other than the quality of the paper, including connections, may play an even larger role in our context.

half of the economics PhD students being advised by women are female, while only 18% of economics PhD students advised by men are female.

And third, for this theory to explain why there is no gap for papers written by non-prominent authors, it should be the case that referees are equally likely to be connected with male and female non-prominent authors. This will be the case if connections between referees and non-prominent authors are low.²⁶

To provide some suggestive evidence on this regard, we leverage the fact that the SAEe organizes two types of sessions: regular sessions and job-market sessions, in which job-market candidates present their job-market papers.²⁷ We expect that, given that job-market candidates are entering the academic environment and have not had much time to develop networks, their connections with referees are low.²⁸ If our argument about connections is correct, we should see a smaller or no gender gap in the subsample of job-market sessions. In Tables A7 and A8, we show the results for the SAEe job-market and regular submissions, respectively. Once all the controls are included (last columns of the tables), there is no significant gap in job-market submissions, while in regular sessions there is a 4.8 p.p. gap (significant at the 10% level). Hence, these results are consistent with a mechanism on connections, while are harder to reconcile with alternative theories.²⁹

6 Conclusion

We have found that all-female-authored papers are 3.2 p.p. (6.8%) less likely to be accepted. This gap is present after accounting for the cites of the paper, the publication record of the authors in the years before the submission, and the ranking of the affiliation of the authors. We have also found that the gap is similar for the three conferences and in more and less male-dominated fields. However, our results indicate that the gender gap is entirely driven by male referees.

These findings have direct policy implications for the design of systems to evaluate research and, more specifically, to select papers for conferences. In particular, they imply that a more gender-balanced pool of referees would lead to more gender-neutral acceptance decisions. For example, the Executive Committee of the Spanish Economic Association has recently decided that future editions of the SAEe will have a gender-balanced panel of referees. Our results suggest that this decision may enhance equality of opportunities for female economists.

²⁶At the extreme, note that, if referees and non-prominent authors are never connected, then obviously referees are equally likely to be connected with male and female non-prominent authors.

²⁷We can observe regular versus job-market submissions for years 2013 to 2017. In these years, 39% of submissions were job-market.

²⁸Some job-market papers may be co-authored, but this is not frequent. In our job-market subsample, 79% of papers are single-authored, compared with 46% in the rest of the sample.

²⁹In particular, if the gap is driven by stereotypes, it is not clear why there is no gap in job-market sessions. Similarly, if the gap is driven by some heterogeneity in unobserved aspects of papers, it is not clear why such heterogeneity is not present (or not valued by referees) in job-market sessions.

References

- Abrevaya, J. and D. S. Hamermesh (2012). Charity and favoritism in the field: Are female economists nicer (to each other)? *Review of Economics and Statistics* 94(1), 202–207.
- American Economic Association (2019). AEA professional climate survey: Main findings. *The American Economic Association (AEA), available at: https://www.aeaweb.org/resources/memberdocs/climate-survey-results-mar-18-2019.*
- Bagues, M. and P. Campa (2017). Can gender quotas in candidate lists empower women? Evidence from a regression discontinuity design. *CEPR Discussion Paper 12149*.
- Bagues, M. and B. Esteve-Volart (2010). Can gender parity break the glass ceiling? Evidence from a repeated randomized experiment. *The Review of Economic Studies* 77(4), 1301–1328.
- Bagues, M., M. Sylos-Labini, and N. Zinovyeva (2017). Does the gender composition of scientific committees matter? *American Economic Review 107*(4), 1207–38.
- Bertrand, M. (2013). Career, family, and the well-being of college-educated women. *American Economic Review 103*(3), 244–50.
- Bertrand, M., S. E. Black, S. Jensen, and A. Lleras-Muney (2018). Breaking the glass ceiling? The effect of board quotas on female labour market outcomes in Norway. *The Review of Economic Studies* 86(1), 191–239.
- Blackaby, D., A. L. Booth, and J. Frank (2005). Outside offers and the gender pay gap: Empirical evidence from the UK academic labour market. *The Economic Journal 115*(501), F81–F107.
- Blank, R. M. (1991). The effects of double-blind versus single-blind reviewing: Experimental evidence from the American Economic Review. *American Economic Review*, 1041–1067.
- Boring, A. (2017). Gender biases in student evaluations of teaching. *Journal of Public Economics 145*, 27–41.
- Boschini, A. and A. Sjögren (2007). Is team formation gender neutral? Evidence from coauthorship patterns. *Journal of Labor Economics* 25(2), 325–365.
- Broder, I. E. (1993). Review of NSF economics proposals: Gender and institutional patterns. *American Economic Review* 83(4), 964–970.
- Buser, T., M. Niederle, and H. Oosterbeek (2014). Gender, competitiveness, and career choices. *The Quarterly Journal of Economics 129*(3), 1409–1447.
- Card, D., S. DellaVigna, P. Funk, and N. Iriberri (2018). Are referees and editors in economics gender neutral? *Unpublished Manuscript*.
- Ceci, S. J., D. K. Ginther, S. Kahn, and W. M. Williams (2014). Women in academic science: A changing landscape. *Psychological Science in the Public Interest* 15(3), 75–141.

- Chari, A. and P. Goldsmith-Pinkham (2018). Gender representation in economics across topics and time: Evidence from the NBER Summer Institute. *NBER Working Paper No. 23953*.
- Combes, P.-P., L. Linnemer, and M. Visser (2008). Publish or peer-rich? The role of skills and networks in hiring economics professors. *Labour Economics* 15(3), 423–441.
- Committee on the Status of Women in the Economics Profession (2017). Annual report. *The American Economic Association (AEA), available at: https://www.aeaweb.org/content/file?id=6388.*
- De Paola, M. and V. Scoppa (2015). Gender discrimination and evaluators gender: Evidence from Italian academia. *Economica* 82(325), 162–188.
- Dolado, J. J., F. Felgueroso, and M. Almunia (2012). Are men and women-economists evenly distributed across research fields? Some new empirical evidence. *SERIEs* 3(3), 367–393.
- Ductor, L., S. Goyal, and A. Prummer (2018). Gender and collaboration. *Working Paper, School of Economics and Finance, Queen Mary University of London.*
- Durante, R., G. Labartino, and R. Perotti (2011). Academic dynasties: decentralization and familism in the Italian academia. *NBER WP 17572*.
- Goldin, C. and C. Rouse (2000). Orchestrating impartiality: The impact of "blind" auditions on female musicians. *American Economic Review 90*(4), 715–741.
- Hengel, E. (2018). Publishing while female. Are women held to higher standards? Evidence from peer review. *Unpublished Manuscript*.
- Hilmer, C. and M. Hilmer (2007). Women helping women, men helping women? Same-gender mentoring, initial job placements, and early career publishing success for economics PhDs. *American Economic Review* 97(2), 422–426.
- Krawczyk, M. and M. Smyk (2016). Author's gender affects rating of academic articles: Evidence from an incentivized, deception-free laboratory experiment. *European Economic Review 90*, 326– 335.
- Lee, C. J., C. R. Sugimoto, G. Zhang, and B. Cronin (2013). Bias in peer review. *Journal of the American Society for Information Science and Technology* 64(1), 2–17.
- Lundberg, S. and J. Stearns (2019). Women in economics: Stalled progress. *Journal of Economic Perspectives 33*(1), 3–22.
- Mengel, F., J. Sauermann, and U. Zölitz (2018). Gender bias in teaching evaluations. *Journal of the European Economic Association* 17(2), 535–566.
- Niederle, M. and L. Vesterlund (2007). Do women shy away from competition? Do men compete too much? *The Quarterly Journal of Economics* 122(3), 1067–1101.
- Perotti, R. (2002). The Italian university system: rules vs. incentives. In *first conference on Monitoring Italy, ISAE, Rome.*

- Price, J. and J. Wolfers (2010). Racial discrimination among NBA referees. *The Quarterly Journal of Economics 125*(4), 1859–1887.
- Sandström, U. and M. Hällsten (2007). Persistent nepotism in peer-review. *Scientometrics* 74(2), 175–189.
- Sarsons, H. (2017). Recognition for group work: Gender differences in academia. AEA Papers and Proceedings 107(5), 141–45.
- Shayo, M. and A. Zussman (2011). Judicial ingroup bias in the shadow of terrorism. *The Quarterly Journal of Economics* 126(3), 1447–1484.
- Tang, C., K. Ross, N. Saxena, and R. Chen (2011). What's in a name: A study of names, gender inference, and gender behavior in Facebook. In *International Conference on Database Systems* for Advanced Applications, pp. 344–356. Springer.
- Van der Lee, R. and N. Ellemers (2015). Gender contributes to personal research funding success in The Netherlands. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 112*(40), 12349–12353.
- Wennerds, C. and A. Wold (1997). Nepotism and sexism in peer-review. Nature 387.
- Zinovyeva, N. and M. Bagues (2015). The role of connections in academic promotions. *American Economic Journal: Applied Economics* 7(2), 264–92.

Tables

	mean	min	max	sd	count
Accepted	0.52	0.00	1.00	0.50	16154
Grade	5.73	0.00	10.00	2.16	5825
Nomination	0.07	0.00	1.00	0.15	1949
Share Male Authors	0.69	0.00	1.00	0.40	16154
Half Male Authors	0.12	0.00	1.00	0.32	16154
Majority Male Authors	0.65	0.00	1.00	0.48	16154
Majority Female Authors	0.24	0.00	1.00	0.43	16154
Male Referee	0.76	0.00	1.00	0.42	16154
Applied Micro	0.14	0.00	1.00	0.35	16154
Behavioral	0.06	0.00	1.00	0.23	16154
Development	0.05	0.00	1.00	0.22	16154
Econometrics	0.04	0.00	1.00	0.19	16154
History	0.01	0.00	1.00	0.10	16154
Theory	0.06	0.00	1.00	0.24	16154
Environmental	0.01	0.00	1.00	0.11	16154
Finance	0.10	0.00	1.00	0.30	16154
IO	0.05	0.00	1.00	0.22	16154
International	0.07	0.00	1.00	0.26	16154
Labor	0.06	0.00	1.00	0.24	16154
Law and Economics	0.00	0.00	1.00	0.05	16154
Macroeconomics	0.20	0.00	1.00	0.40	16154
Political Economy	0.03	0.00	1.00	0.17	16154
Public	0.10	0.00	1.00	0.30	16154
Cites	0.13	0.00	5.43	0.46	16154
Cites Ex Post	0.99	0.00	6.68	1.35	16154
Published	0.08	0.00	1.00	0.28	16154
Prominence	0.70	0.00	20.00	1.75	16154
Prominence 10 Y	1.21	0.00	37.00	3.08	16154
Prominence Top 5	0.12	0.00	9.00	0.52	16154
Prominence Dummy	0.25	0.00	1.00	0.43	16154
Top 2.5% Institution	0.47	0.00	1.00	0.50	16154
2.5%-5% Institution	0.19	0.00	1.00	0.39	16154
5%-10% Institution	0.17	0.00	1.00	0.38	16154
Below 10% Institution	0.17	0.00	1.00	0.37	16154

Table 1: Summary Statistics

The unit of observation is a pair paper-referee. The variable Grade is available only for the SMYE and for the EEA in 2016 and 2017, and the variable Nomination is available only for the SMYE.

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)
Sh. Male Authors	0.0536***	0.0463***	0.0491***	0.0471***	0.0441***	0.0323**	0.0316**
	(0.0148)	(0.0148)	(0.0147)	(0.0148)	(0.0148)	(0.0148)	(0.0143)
Cites					0.0921***	0.0791***	0.0634***
					(0.0127)	(0.0125)	(0.0122)
Prominence						0.0428***	0.0350***
						(0.00348)	(0.00334)
Top 2.5% Ins.							0.278***
							(0.0170)
2.5%-5% Ins.							0.168***
							(0.0193)
5%-10% Ins.							0.0977***
							(0.0185)
Constant	0.484***	0.489***	0.487***	0.478***	0.471***	0.451***	0.275***
	(0.0130)	(0.0130)	(0.0109)	(0.0231)	(0.0232)	(0.0233)	(0.0264)
Observations	16154	16154	16154	16154	16154	16154	16154
R^2	0.099	0.107	0.166	0.171	0.177	0.195	0.234
ConfYear FE	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
# Authors FE		Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Referee FE			Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Field FE				Y	Y	Y	Y

Results of regressing a dummy indicating whether the paper was accepted on the variables and fixed effects indicated in the first column, where Cites is the asinh of the number of cites of the paper at the submission year, Prominence is the number of publications in the set of 35 high-impact journals specified in Table A2 in the five years prior to the submission year by the most prolific co-author, and Top 2.5% Ins., 2.5%-5% Ins., and 5%-10% Ins. are dummies indicating whether the (best) affiliation of the authors is among the top-200 institutions (approximately, 2.5% of institutions), between the top 200 and the top 5%, or between the top 5% and the top 10%, respectively. Standard errors clustered by paper and referee in parentheses. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01.

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)
Sh. Male Auth.	0.0540***	0.0456**	0.0530***	0.0498**	0.0459**	0.0313	0.0318
	(0.0206)	(0.0205)	(0.0204)	(0.0205)	(0.0204)	(0.0205)	(0.0197)
Sh. Male Auth. x SAEe	-0.00161	0.00569	-0.00800	-0.00278	-0.00157	0.00257	-0.00347
	(0.0293)	(0.0293)	(0.0290)	(0.0291)	(0.0292)	(0.0291)	(0.0278)
Sh. Male Auth. x SMYE	0.0000570	-0.00487	-0.0180	-0.0176	-0.0125	0.00312	0.00549
	(0.0437)	(0.0437)	(0.0415)	(0.0417)	(0.0417)	(0.0416)	(0.0417)
Cites					0.0921***	0.0792***	0.0634***
					(0.0127)	(0.0125)	(0.0122)
Prominence						0.0428***	0.0350***
						(0.00348)	(0.00335)
Top 2.5% Ins.							0.278***
							(0.0170)
2.5%-5% Ins.							0.168***
							(0.0193)
5%-10% Ins.							0.0978***
							(0.0185)
Constant	0.484***	0.489***	0.487***	0.478***	0.471***	0.451***	0.274***
	(0.0133)	(0.0133)	(0.0112)	(0.0232)	(0.0233)	(0.0234)	(0.0265)
Observations	16154	16154	16154	16154	16154	16154	16154
R^2	0.099	0.107	0.166	0.171	0.177	0.195	0.234
ConfYear FE	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
# Authors FE		Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Referee FE			Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Field FE				Y	Y	Y	Y

Table 3. The Impact of the Authors'	Gender on the Probability of Accentance, by Conference
Table 5. The impact of the Authors	Gender on the Probability of Acceptance, by Conference

Results of regressing a dummy indicating whether the paper was accepted on the variables and fixed effects indicated in the first column, where Cites is the asinh of the number of cites of the paper at the submission year, Prominence is the number of publications in the set of 35 high-impact journals specified in Table A2 in the five years prior to the submission year by the most prolific co-author, and Top 2.5% Ins., 2.5%-5% Ins., and 5%-10% Ins. are dummies indicating whether the (best) affiliation of the authors is among the top-200 institutions (approximately, 2.5% of institutions), between the top 200 and the top 5%, or between the top 5% and the top 10%, respectively. Standard errors clustered by paper and referee in parentheses. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01.

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
Sh. Male Authors	0.0463**	0.0361*	0.0362*	0.0345*	0.0228	0.0211
	(0.0188)	(0.0187)	(0.0190)	(0.0190)	(0.0189)	(0.0182)
Sh. Male Authors x Masc. Field	0.0202	0.0233	0.0276	0.0242	0.0240	0.0264
	(0.0296)	(0.0295)	(0.0289)	(0.0287)	(0.0286)	(0.0278)
Cites				0.0920***	0.0790***	0.0632***
				(0.0127)	(0.0125)	(0.0122)
Prominence					0.0428***	0.0350***
					(0.00348)	(0.00334)
Top 2.5% Ins.						0.278***
I						(0.0170)
2.5%-5% Ins.						0.168***
						(0.0193)
5%-10% Ins.						0.0984***
						(0.0185)
Constant	0.502***	0.504***	0.484***	0.476***	0.456***	0.280***
	(0.0214)	(0.0213)	(0.0239)	(0.0240)	(0.0241)	(0.0272)
Observations	16154	16154	16154	16154	16154	16154
R^2	0.106	0.115	0.171	0.177	0.195	0.234
ConfYear FE	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
# Authors FE		Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Referee FE			Y	Y	Y	Y
Field FE	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y

Table 4: The Impact of the Authors' Gender on the Probability of Acceptance, by Masculinity of Field

Results of regressing a dummy indicating whether the paper was accepted on the variables and fixed effects indicated in the first column, where Masc. Field takes the value of one (zero) if the share of male authors in the field of the paper is above (below) the median, Cites is the asinh of the number of cites of the paper at the submission year, Prominence is the number of publications in the set of 35 high-impact journals specified in Table A2 in the five years prior to the submission year by the most prolific co-author, and Top 2.5% Ins., 2.5%-5% Ins., and 5%-10% Ins. are dummies indicating whether the (best) affiliation of the authors is among the top-200 institutions (approximately, 2.5% of institutions), between the top 200 and the top 5%, or between the top 5% and the top 10%, respectively. Standard errors clustered by paper and referee in parentheses. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01.

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
Sh. Male Authors	0.0181	0.00912	0.00752	0.00449	-0.00401	-0.00222
SII. Male Autions	(0.0181)	(0.00912) (0.0208)	(0.00732)	(0.00449) (0.0212)	(0.0213)	(0.0211)
	(0.0210)	(0.0208)	(0.0210)	(0.0212)	(0.0213)	(0.0211)
Sh Male Authors x Male Ref.	0.0534**	0.0530**	0.0525**	0.0525**	0.0481**	0.0449*
	(0.0242)	(0.0239)	(0.0240)	(0.0241)	(0.0243)	(0.0238)
				· · · ·		
Cites				0.0921***	0.0792***	0.0634***
				(0.0127)	(0.0125)	(0.0122)
Prominence					0.0427***	0.0350***
					(0.00348)	(0.00334)
Top 2.5% Inc						0.278***
Top 2.5% Ins.						
						(0.0170)
2.5%-5% Ins.						0.168***
2.5 % 5 % 115.						(0.0193)
						(0.01)5)
5%-10% Ins.						0.0980***
						(0.0185)
Constant	0.480***	0.486***	0.476***	0.469***	0.449***	0.273***
	(0.0110)	(0.0110)	(0.0231)	(0.0232)	(0.0233)	(0.0264)
Observations	16154	16154	16154	16154	16154	16154
R^2	0.157	0.166	0.171	0.178	0.195	0.234
ConfYear FE	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
# Authors FE		Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Referee FE	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Field FE			Y	Y	Y	Y

Table 5: The Impact of the Authors'	Gender on the Probability of Acc	eptance, by the Gender of Referees

Results of regressing a dummy indicating whether the paper was accepted on the variables and fixed effects indicated in the first column, where Cites is the asinh of the number of cites of the paper at the submission year, Prominence is the number of publications in the set of 35 high-impact journals specified in Table A2 in the five years prior to the submission year by the most prolific co-author, and Top 2.5% Ins., 2.5%-5% Ins., and 5%-10% Ins. are dummies indicating whether the (best) affiliation of the authors is among the top-200 institutions (approximately, 2.5% of institutions), between the top 200 and the top 5%, or between the top 5% and the top 10%, respectively. Standard errors clustered by paper and referee in parentheses. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01.

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
Sh. Male Authors	0.0184	0.0179	0.0195	0.0180	0.0156	0.0172
	(0.0162)	(0.0162)	(0.0162)	(0.0162)	(0.0162)	(0.0155)
Sh Male Authors x Prom. Dummy	0.0771*	0.0785**	0.0890**	0.0882**	0.0914**	0.0796**
	(0.0395)	(0.0394)	(0.0390)	(0.0387)	(0.0383)	(0.0372)
Prom. Dummy	0.148***	0.138***	0.130***	0.130***	0.120***	0.0951***
	(0.0318)	(0.0324)	(0.0322)	(0.0320)	(0.0316)	(0.0309)
Cites					0.0794***	0.0637***
					(0.0125)	(0.0122)
Top 2.5% Ins.						0.276***
						(0.0170)
2.5%-5% Ins.						0.165***
						(0.0193)
5%-10% Ins.						0.0981***
						(0.0186)
Constant	0.456***	0.459***	0.457***	0.446***	0.442***	0.270***
	(0.0139)	(0.0140)	(0.0120)	(0.0240)	(0.0240)	(0.0271)
Observations	16154	16154	16154	16154	16154	16154
R^2	0.131	0.131	0.189	0.193	0.198	0.236
ConfYear FE	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
# Authors FE		Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Referee FE			Y	Y	Y	Y
Field FE				Y	Y	Y

Table 6: The Impact of the Authors' Gender on the Probability of Acceptance, by the Authors' Prominence

Results of regressing a dummy indicating whether the paper was accepted on the variables and fixed effects indicated in the first column, where Cites is the asinh of the number of cites of the paper at the submission year, Prominence Dummy indicates whether any co-author has published in the set of 35 high-impact journals specified in Table A2 in the five years prior to the submission year, and Top 2.5% Ins., 2.5%-5% Ins., and 5%-10% Ins. are dummies indicating whether the (best) affiliation of the authors is among the top-200 institutions (approximately, 2.5% of institutions), between the top 200 and the top 5%, or between the top 5% and the top 10%, respectively. Standard errors clustered by paper and referee in parentheses. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01.

Online Appendices

Dataset Construction

The procedure to build the database takes place in several stages. Raw data are obtained from Conference Maker. Each year, submissions are identified by a unique *paper id*. To guarantee confidentiality, different elements of the files have been processed separately in order to codify the following variables:

Gender variables. We temporarily stored authors' and referees' names in a different file in order to codify gender, and deleted names afterwards. Gender is inferred from the first names of the authors using three different packages used in previous literature: (i) the R-package gender, constructed from U.S. Social Security data, (ii) the database constructed by Tang, Ross, Saxena, and Chen (2011) from Facebook lists of names, and (iii) a list constructed by Bagues and Campa (2017) with data from the Spanish National Institute of Statistics (INE). Names that could not be identified with the previous procedures, or for which we obtained conflicting genders, were completed by hand by a research assistant, inferring gender from photos or pronouns on the webpages or CVs of the authors. Papers for which in the end we cannot identify the gender of the author or, for multiple-authored papers, of all the co-authors, are dropped from the analysis (2.1% of observations).

Fields variables. For all the SMYE submissions, and 65% of SAEe submissions, we have a variable from Conference Maker showing the field indicated by the authors at the time of submission. In these cases, we coded our fifteen field variables from this information. For the remaining cases (EEA and 35% of SAEe submissions), we temporarily stored the papers' titles on a different file and assigned the field by hand from the titles. After that, we deleted the file with the titles.

Cites variables. We temporarily stored the title of each paper in a separate file. We instructed our research assistants to look for each paper in Google Scholar, and to collect the number of cites at the time of the search (March 2019) and at one year before the paper was submitted (by restricting the search to papers dated until that year). After this procedure, we deleted the titles.

Prominence variables. We temporarily stored the names of the authors in a different file. To obtain the prior record publication of the authors, we downloaded from Econlit the names of all the authors who have published at any of the journals listed in Table A2 since 2002. We then merged those names with the names in our dataset. After this merge, we deleted names.

Institutions variables. We temporarily stored the authors' institutions (obtained from Conference Maker) in a different file, and matched those institutions with their position at the ranking of *IDEAS/RePEc*, as of 3 December 2018. After this merge, we deleted institution names.

Appendix Tables

Sample	All	Maj. Male Authors	Half-Male and Half-Female	Maj. Female Authors
Accepted	0.52	0.54	0.52	0.47
Grade	5.73	5.76	5.83	5.58
Nomination	0.07	0.07	0.07	0.05
Sh. Male Authors	0.69	0.96	0.50	0.04
Male Referee	0.76	0.78	0.77	0.72
Applied Micro	0.14	0.11	0.19	0.21
Behavioral	0.06	0.05	0.06	0.06
Development	0.05	0.04	0.05	0.08
Econometrics	0.04	0.04	0.03	0.03
History	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.01
Theory	0.06	0.07	0.05	0.04
Environmental	0.01	0.01	0.02	0.02
Finance	0.10	0.11	0.10	0.08
IO	0.05	0.06	0.03	0.05
International	0.07	0.07	0.08	0.08
Labor	0.06	0.05	0.07	0.08
Law and Economics	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Macroeconomics	0.20	0.22	0.18	0.15
Political Economy	0.03	0.04	0.02	0.03
Public	0.10	0.11	0.11	0.09
Cites	0.13	0.15	0.13	0.10
Cites Ex Post	0.99	1.05	1.01	0.82
Published	0.08	0.09	0.08	0.07
Prominence	0.70	0.82	0.85	0.29
Prominence 10 Y	1.21	1.41	1.53	0.50
Prominence Top 5	0.12	0.15	0.12	0.05
Prominence Dummy	0.25	0.29	0.33	0.12
Top 2.5% Institution	0.47	0.49	0.46	0.42
2.5%-5% Institution	0.19	0.18	0.21	0.21
5%-10% Institution	0.17	0.16	0.22	0.17
Below 10% Institution	0.17	0.17	0.11	0.19
Observations	16154	10428	1888	3838

Table A1: Summary Statistics, Mean of Variables by the Gender of the Authors

The unit of observation is a pair paper-referee. The variable Grade is available only for the SMYE and for the EEA in 2016 and 2017, and the variable Nomination is available only for the SMYE.

American Economic Journal: Applied Economics	Journal of Economic Growth
American Economic Journal: Macroeconomics	Journal of Economic Theory
American Economic Journal: Microeconomics	Journal of Finance
American Economic Journal: Economic Policy	Journal of Financial Economics
American Economic Review	Journal of Health Economics
Brookings Papers on Economic Policy	Journal of International Economics
Econometrica	Journal of Labor Economics
Economic Journal	Journal of Monetary Economics
Experimental Economics	Journal of Money, Credit and Banking
Games and Economic Behavior	Journal of Political Economy
International Economic Review	Journal of Public Economics
International Journal of Industrial Organization	Journal of Urban Economics
Journal of the European Economic Association	Quarterly Journal of Economics
Journal of Accounting and Economics	The RAND Journal of Economics
Journal of American Statistical Association	Review of Economics and Statistics
Journal of Business and Economic Statistics	Review of Financial Studies
Journal of Development Economics	Review of Economic Studies
Journal of Econometrics	

This list of 35 journals is used to create the variable Prominence—the number of articles published in the five years before submission—and has been obtained from Card, DellaVigna, Funk, and Iriberri (2018).

	(1)	(2)	(2)	(4)	(5)	(())	(7)
TT 10 3 6 1 A d	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)
Half Male Authors	0.0459**	0.00169	0.00256	-0.000146	-0.00254	-0.00549	0.00395
	(0.0211)	(0.0247)	(0.0247)	(0.0246)	(0.0245)	(0.0242)	(0.0238)
Majority Male Authors	0.0608***	0.0427***	0.0453***	0.0433***	0.0406***	0.0299**	0.0309**
	(0.0144)	(0.0145)	(0.0144)	(0.0145)	(0.0144)	(0.0144)	(0.0139)
Cites					0.0923***	0.0793***	0.0635***
					(0.0127)	(0.0125)	(0.0122)
Prominence						0.0427***	0.0350***
Prominence							
						(0.00348)	(0.00334)
Top 2.5% Ins.							0.278***
*							(0.0170)
2.5%-5% Ins.							0.168***
2.5 /0-5 /0 1113.							(0.0193)
50/ 100/ L							0.0980***
5%-10% Ins.							
							(0.0185)
Constant	0.476***	0.493***	0.491***	0.482***	0.475***	0.454***	0.276***
	(0.0136)	(0.0139)	(0.0118)	(0.0238)	(0.0239)	(0.0239)	(0.0273)
Observations	16154	16154	16154	16154	16154	16154	16154
R^2	0.100	0.108	0.166	0.171	0.178	0.195	0.234
ConfYear FE	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
# Authors FE		Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Referee FE			Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Field FE				Y	Y	Y	Y

Table A3: The Impact of the Authors' Gender on the Probability of Acceptance, Non-linear Effects

Results of regressing a 5%-10% Ins. indicating whether the paper was accepted on the variables and fixed effects indicated in the first column, where Cites is the asinh of the number of cites of the paper at the submission year, Prominence is the number of publications in the set of 35 high-impact journals specified in Table A2 in the five years prior to the submission year by the most prolific co-author, and Top 2.5% Ins., 2.5%-5% Ins., and 5%-10% Ins. are dummies indicating whether the (best) affiliation of the authors is among the top-200 institutions (approximately, 2.5% of institutions), between the top 200 and the top 5%, or between the top 5% and the top 10%, respectively. Standard errors clustered by paper and referee in parentheses. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01.

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)
Sh. Male Authors	0.261***	0.214***	0.214***	0.201***	0.183**	0.147*	0.140*
	(0.0774)	(0.0778)	(0.0761)	(0.0763)	(0.0766)	(0.0763)	(0.0739)
Cites					0.549***	0.473***	0.429***
					(0.0716)	(0.0702)	(0.0700)
Prominence						0.260***	0.228***
						(0.0251)	(0.0232)
Top 2.5% Ins.							1.140***
							(0.0836)
2.5%-5% Ins.							0.814***
							(0.0940)
5%-10% Ins.							0.529***
							(0.0934)
Constant	5.549***	5.581***	5.580***	5.525***	5.471***	5.388***	4.663***
	(0.0702)	(0.0705)	(0.0528)	(0.176)	(0.172)	(0.167)	(0.176)
Observations	5825	5825	5825	5825	5825	5825	5825
\mathbb{R}^2	0.072	0.081	0.229	0.235	0.245	0.272	0.304
ConfYear FE	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
# Authors FE		Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Referee FE			Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Field FE				Y	Y	Y	Y

Results of regressing the grade (0–10) given by each referee to each paper on the variables and fixed effects indicated in the first column, where Cites is the asinh of the number of cites of the paper at the submission year, Prominence is the number of publications in the set of 35 high-impact journals specified in Table A2 in the five years prior to the submission year by the most prolific co-author, and Top 2.5% Ins., 2.5%-5% Ins., and 5%-10% Ins. are dummies indicating whether the (best) affiliation of the authors is among the top-200 institutions (approximately, 2.5% of institutions), between the top 200 and the top 5%, or between the top 5% and the top 10%, respectively. Standard errors clustered by paper and referee in parentheses. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01.

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)
Sh. Male Authors	0.0220	0.0215	0.0290**	0.0285**	0.0300**	0.0297**	0.0283**
	(0.0138)	(0.0137)	(0.0143)	(0.0145)	(0.0145)	(0.0145)	(0.0143)
Cites					0.130**	0.130**	0.131***
Cites					(0.0517)	(0.0513)	(0.0498)
					(0.0517)	(0.0515)	(0.0+90)
Prominence						0.00586	0.00426
						(0.00511)	(0.00492)
							0.005(*
Top 2.5% Ins.							0.0256*
							(0.0153)
2.5%-5% Ins.							0.0101
							(0.0183)
5%-10% Ins.							-0.00507
<i>J /0-10 /0</i> mis.							(0.0159)
							(0.0139)
Constant	0.0524***	0.0527***	0.0481***	0.0552**	0.0471*	0.0471*	0.0390
	(0.0102)	(0.0101)	(0.00951)	(0.0246)	(0.0243)	(0.0244)	(0.0272)
Observations	1949	1949	1949	1949	1949	1949	1949
R^2	0.004	0.008	0.185	0.193	0.207	0.208	0.214
ConfYear FE	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
# Authors FE		Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Referee FE			Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Field FE				Y	Y	Y	Y

Results of regressing the share of referees the nominated the paper for the best paper award on the variables and fixed effects indicated in the first column, where Cites is the asinh of the number of cites of the paper at the submission year, Prominence is the number of publications in the set of 35 high-impact journals specified in Table A2 in the five years prior to the submission year by the most prolific co-author, and Top 2.5% Ins., 2.5%-5% Ins., and 5%-10% Ins. are dummies indicating whether the (best) affiliation of the authors is among the top-200 institutions (approximately, 2.5% of institutions), between the top 200 and the top 5%, or between the top 5% and the top 10%, respectively. Standard errors clustered by paper and referee in parentheses. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01.

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)
	Cites Ex Post	Publication	Prominence 10 Y	Prominence Top 5	Probit
Sh. Male Authors	0.0284**	0.0286**	0.0326**	0.0381***	0.0313***
	(0.0141)	(0.0141)	(0.0143)	(0.0142)	(0.0100)
Cites Ex Post	0.0526***	0.0484***			
	(0.00452)	(0.00495)			
Prominence	0.0313***	0.0310***			0.0446***
	(0.00336)	(0.00337)			(0.00333)
Top 2.5% Ins.	0.268***	0.267***	0.277***	0.286***	0.272***
	(0.0169)	(0.0169)	(0.0170)	(0.0171)	(0.0119)
2.5%-5% Ins.	0.164***	0.163***	0.167***	0.168***	0.164***
	(0.0193)	(0.0193)	(0.0193)	(0.0194)	(0.0137)
5%-10% Ins.	0.0975***	0.0967***	0.0978***	0.0993***	0.0974***
	(0.0183)	(0.0183)	(0.0186)	(0.0187)	(0.0125)
Published		0.0538***			
		(0.0199)			
Cites			0.0645***	0.0672***	0.0649***
			(0.0122)	(0.0122)	(0.00931)
Prominence 10 Y			0.0197***		
			(0.00196)		
Prominence Top 5				0.0828***	
				(0.00981)	
Constant	0.243***	0.243***	0.276***	0.281***	
	(0.0263)	(0.0262)	(0.0265)	(0.0265)	
Observations	16154	16154	16154	16154	15542
R^2	0.248	0.248	0.234	0.229	
ConfYear FE	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
# Authors FE	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Referee FE	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Field FE	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y

Results of regressing a dummy indicating whether the paper was accepted on the variables and fixed effects indicated in the first column, where Cites (Cites Ex Post) is the asinh of the number of cites of the paper at the submission year (March 2019), Prominence (Prominence 10 Y) is the number of publications in the set of 35 high-impact journals specified in Table A2 in the 5 (10) years prior to the submission year by the most prolific co-author, Prominence Top 5 is the number of publications in top-5 journals in the five years prior to the submission year by the most prolific co-author, Published is a dummy that indicates if the paper has been published by March 2019 at any journal in the set of 35 high-impact journals specified in Table A2, and Top 2.5% Ins., 2.5%-5% Ins., and 5%-10% Ins. are dummies indicating whether the (best) affiliation of the authors is among the top-200 institutions (approximately, 2.5% of institutions), between the top 200 and the top 5%, or between the top 5% and the top 10%, respectively. Standard errors clustered by paper and referee in parentheses. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01.

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)
Sh. Male Authors	0.0319	0.0339	0.0241	0.0319	0.0329	0.0307	0.0213
	(0.0298)	(0.0298)	(0.0307)	(0.0306)	(0.0307)	(0.0306)	(0.0308)
Cites					-0.0497	-0.0544	-0.0511
					(0.0525)	(0.0519)	(0.0545)
Prominence						0.0193	0.0138
						(0.0153)	(0.0146)
Top 2.5% Ins.							0.182***
1							(0.0475)
2.5%-5% Ins.							0.0730
							(0.0533)
5%-10% Ins.							-0.0274
							(0.0730)
Constant	0.735***	0.734***	0.742***	0.757***	0.762***	0.762***	0.636***
	(0.0238)	(0.0240)	(0.0212)	(0.0615)	(0.0623)	(0.0621)	(0.0751)
Observations	1161	1161	1150	1150	1150	1150	1150
R^2	0.124	0.127	0.240	0.254	0.255	0.257	0.288
ConfYear FE	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
# Authors FE		Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Referee FE			Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Field FE				Y	Y	Y	Y

Table A7: The Impact of the Authors' Gender on the Probability of Acceptance, SAEe Job-Market Sessions

Results of regressing a dummy indicating whether the paper was accepted on the variables and fixed effects indicated in the first column, where Cites is the asinh of the number of cites of the paper at the submission year, Prominence is the number of publications in the set of 35 high-impact journals specified in Table A2 in the five years prior to the submission year by the most prolific co-author, and Top 2.5% Ins., 2.5%-5% Ins., and 5%-10% Ins. are dummies indicating whether the (best) affiliation of the authors is among the top-200 institutions (approximately, 2.5% of institutions), between the top 200 and the top 5%, or between the top 5% and the top 10%, respectively. Standard errors clustered by paper and referee in parentheses. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01.

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)
Sh. Male Authors	0.0723***	0.0738***	0.0734***	0.0682**	0.0667**	0.0565**	0.0486*
SII. Male Autions					(0.0268)	(0.0270)	
	(0.0265)	(0.0261)	(0.0267)	(0.0270)	(0.0208)	(0.0270)	(0.0262)
Cites					0.0545**	0.0463**	0.0337*
enes					(0.0211)	(0.0215)	(0.0199)
					(0.0211)	(0.0213)	(0.0177)
Prominence						0.0291***	0.0158**
						(0.00717)	(0.00662)
						()	()
Top 2.5% Ins.							0.362***
-							(0.0378)
2.5%-5% Ins.							0.248***
							(0.0429)
5%-10% Ins.							0.194***
							(0.0478)
C	0 (00***	0 (07***	0 (00***	0 == 1 ***	0.500***	0 5 40***	0.000***
Constant	0.688***	0.687***	0.688***	0.571***	0.562***	0.542***	0.322***
	(0.0220)	(0.0221)	(0.0182)	(0.0453)	(0.0454)	(0.0470)	(0.0561)
Observations	1804	1804	1801	1801	1801	1801	1801
R^2	0.055	0.069	0.146	0.158	0.162	0.170	0.233
ConfYear FE	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
# Authors FE		Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Referee FE			Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
Field FE				Y	Y	Y	Y

Table A8: The Impact of the Authors' Gender on the Probability of Acceptance, SAEe Regular Sessions

Results of regressing a dummy indicating whether the paper was accepted on the variables and fixed effects indicated in the first column, where Cites is the asinh of the number of cites of the paper at the submission year, Prominence is the number of publications in the set of 35 high-impact journals specified in Table A2 in the five years prior to the submission year by the most prolific co-author, and Top 2.5% Ins., 2.5%-5% Ins., and 5%-10% Ins. are dummies indicating whether the (best) affiliation of the authors is among the top-200 institutions (approximately, 2.5% of institutions), between the top 200 and the top 5%, or between the top 5% and the top 10%, respectively. Standard errors clustered by paper and referee in parentheses. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01.

BANCO DE ESPAÑA PUBLICATIONS

WORKING PAPERS

- 1820 MARIO ALLOZA, PABLO BURRIEL and JAVIER J. PÉREZ: Fiscal policies in the euro area: revisiting the size of spillovers.
- 1821 MARTA MARTÍNEZ-MATUTE and ALBERTO URTASUN: Uncertainty, firm heterogeneity and labour adjustments. Evidence from European countries.
- 1822 GABRIELE FIORENTINI, ALESSANDRO GALESI, GABRIEL PÉREZ-QUIRÓS and ENRIQUE SENTANA: The rise and fall of the natural interest rate.
- 1823 ALBERTO MARTÍN, ENRIQUE MORAL-BENITO and TOM SCHMITZ: The financial transmission of housing bubbles: evidence from Spain.
- 1824 DOMINIK THALER: Sovereign default, domestic banks and exclusion from international capital markets.
- 1825 JORGE E. GALÁN and JAVIER MENCÍA: Empirical assessment of alternative structural methods for identifying cyclical systemic risk in Europe.
- 1826 ROBERTO BLANCO and NOELIA JIMÉNEZ: Credit allocation along the business cycle: evidence from the latest boom bust credit cycle in Spain.
- 1827 ISABEL ARGIMÓN: The relevance of currency-denomination for the cross-border effects of monetary policy.
- 1828 SANDRA GARCÍA-URIBE: The effects of tax changes on economic activity: a narrative approach to frequent anticipations.
- 1829 MATÍAS CABRERA, GERALD P. DWYER and MARÍA J. NIETO: The G-20 regulatory agenda and bank risk.
- 1830 JACOPO TIMINI and MARINA CONESA: Chinese exports and non-tariff measures: testing for heterogeneous effects at the product level.
- 1831 JAVIER ANDRÉS, JOSÉ E. BOSCÁ, JAVIER FERRI and CRISTINA FUENTES-ALBERO: Households' balance sheets and the effect of fiscal policy.
- 1832 ÓSCAR ARCE, MIGUEL GARCÍA-POSADA, SERGIO MAYORDOMO and STEVEN ONGENA: Adapting lending policies when negative interest rates hit banks' profits.
- 1833 VICENTE SALAS, LUCIO SAN JUAN and JAVIER VALLÉS: Corporate cost and profit shares in the euro area and the US: the same story?
- 1834 MARTÍN GONZÁLEZ-EIRAS and CARLOS SANZ: Women's representation in politics: voter bias, party bias, and electoral systems.
- 1835 MÓNICA CORREA-LÓPEZ and BEATRIZ DE BLAS: Faraway, so close! Technology diffusion and firm heterogeneity in the medium term cycle of advanced economies.
- 1836 JACOPO TIMINI: The margins of trade: market entry and sector spillovers, the case of Italy (1862-1913).
- 1837 HENRIQUE S. BASSO and OMAR RACHEDI: The young, the old, and the government: demographics and fiscal multipliers.
- 1838 PAU ROLDÁN and SONIA GILBUKH: Firm dynamics and pricing under customer capital accumulation.
- 1839 GUILHERME BANDEIRA, JORDI CABALLÉ and EUGENIA VELLA: Should I stay or should I go? Austerity, unemployment and migration.
- 1840 ALESSIO MORO and OMAR RACHEDI: The changing structure of government consumption spending.
- 1841 GERGELY GANICS, ATSUSHI INOUE and BARBARA ROSSI: Confidence intervals for bias and size distortion in IV and local projections – IV models.
- 1842 MARÍA GIL, JAVIER J. PÉREZ, A. JESÚS SÁNCHEZ and ALBERTO URTASUN: Nowcasting private consumption: traditional indicators, uncertainty measures, credit cards and some internet data.
- 1843 MATÍAS LAMAS and JAVIER MENCÍA: What drives sovereign debt portfolios of banks in a crisis context?
- 1844 MIGUEL ALMUNIA, POL ANTRÀS, DAVID LÓPEZ-RODRÍGUEZ and EDUARDO MORALES: Venting out: exports during a domestic slump.
- 1845 LUCA FORNARO and FEDERICA ROMEI: The paradox of global thrift.
- 1846 JUAN S. MORA-SANGUINETTI and MARTA MARTÍNEZ-MATUTE: An economic analysis of court fees: evidence from the Spanish civil jurisdiction.
- 1847 MIKEL BEDAYO, ÁNGEL ESTRADA and JESÚS SAURINA: Bank capital, lending booms, and busts. Evidence from Spain in the last 150 years.
- 1848 DANIEL DEJUÁN and CORINNA GHIRELLI: Policy uncertainty and investment in Spain.

- 1849 CRISTINA BARCELÓ and ERNESTO VILLANUEVA: The risk of job loss, household formation and housing demand: evidence from differences in severance payments.
- 1850 FEDERICO TAGLIATI: Welfare effects of an in-kind transfer program: evidence from Mexico.
- 1851 ÓSCAR ARCE, GALO NUÑO, DOMINIK THALER and CARLOS THOMAS: A large central bank balance sheet? Floor vs corridor systems in a New Keynesian environment.
- 1901 EDUARDO GUTIÉRREZ and ENRIQUE MORAL-BENITO: Trade and credit: revisiting the evidence.
- 1902 LAURENT CAVENAILE and PAU ROLDAN: Advertising, innovation and economic growth.
- 1903 DESISLAVA C. ANDREEVA and MIGUEL GARCÍA-POSADA: The impact of the ECB's targeted long-term refinancing operations on banks' lending policies: the role of competition.
- 1904 ANDREA ALBANESE, CORINNA GHIRELLI and MATTEO PICCHIO: Timed to say goodbye: does unemployment benefit eligibility affect worker layoffs?
- 1905 CORINNA GHIRELLI, MARÍA GIL, JAVIER J. PÉREZ and ALBERTO URTASUN: Measuring economic and economic policy uncertainty, and their macroeconomic effects: the case of Spain.
- 1906 CORINNA GHIRELLI, JAVIER J. PÉREZ and ALBERTO URTASUN: A new economic policy uncertainty index for Spain.
- 1907 ESTEBAN GARCÍA-MIRALLES, NEZIH GUNER and ROBERTO RAMOS: The Spanish personal income tax: facts and parametric estimates.
- 1908 SERGIO MAYORDOMO and OMAR RACHEDI: The China syndrome affects banks: the credit supply channel of foreign import competition.
- 1909 MÓNICA CORREA-LÓPEZ, MATÍAS PACCE and KATHI SCHLEPPER: Exploring trend inflation dynamics in Euro Area countries.
- 1910 JAMES COSTAIN, ANTON NAKOV and BORJA PETIT: Monetary policy implications of state-dependent prices and wages.
- 1911 JAMES CLOYNE, CLODOMIRO FERREIRA, MAREN FROEMEL and PAOLO SURICO: Monetary policy, corporate finance and investment.
- 1912 CHRISTIAN CASTRO and JORGE E. GALÁN: Drivers of productivity in the Spanish banking sector: recent evidence.
- 1913 SUSANA PÁRRAGA RODRÍGUEZ: The effects of pension-related policies on household spending.
- 1914 MÁXIMO CAMACHO, MARÍA DOLORES GADEA and ANA GÓMEZ LOSCOS: A new approach to dating the reference cycle.
- 1915 LAURA HOSPIDO, LUC LAEVEN and ANA LAMO: The gender promotion gap: evidence from Central Banking.
- 1916 PABLO AGUILAR, STEPHAN FAHR, EDDIE GERBA and SAMUEL HURTADO: Quest for robust optimal macroprudential policy.
- 1917 CARMEN BROTO and MATÍAS LAMAS: Is market liquidity less resilient after the financial crisis? Evidence for US treasuries.
- 1918 LAURA HOSPIDO and CARLOS SANZ: Gender Gaps in the Evaluation of Research: Evidence from Submissions to Economics Conferences.

BANCODE ESPAÑA

Eurosistema